
Don’t take on the BoJ
Unlike George Soros taking on the BoE 
back in the day, there is unlikely to be a 
repeat of his heroics in the modern era 
with the BoJ sticking to its guns. 

BoJ’s head honcho, Haruhiko Kuroda, 
once again reiterated the need to maintain 
accommodative monetary policy. Kuroda 
insisted that inflation in Japan is mainly 
being driven by international energy 
prices and that he sees no need to divert 
from the Bank’s ultra easy policy, unlike 
nearly every other global central bank. 
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Speaking to the Bank for International 
Settlements, Kuroda said that Japan’s 
core CPI, excluding fresh food, reached 
2.1% in April and May, due almost wholly 
to international energy price increases, 
and, unlike other economies, the Japanese 
economy has not been greatly affected by 
the global inflationary trend, so monetary 
policy will continue to be accommodative.

The BoJ went below 1.0% in 1995 (about 
27 years ago) and will be dammed if it’s 
going to escape the low interest trap any 
time soon. Kuroda also added that the  
15 year deflation experienced in Japan 
made firms very cautious in raising prices 
and wages.

The yen weakened a touch on the  
headlines but has seen a significant 
weakening trend over the last four  
months. The USD/JPY has climbed from 
115.00 at the start of March to 136.00 
currently, or an 18.4% increase.

Elsewhere on the data front, Australian 
consumers may be less glum than the 
headlines suggest after retail sales data 
unexpectedly rose. Retail sales were up 
0.9% in May, and 10.4% from a year earlier 
with volumes, not just prices, increasing. 

Contrast that with last week’s weakest 
consumer sentiment reading since the 
height of the 2020 lockdowns. Australian 
services PMI data released yesterday 
trickled lower from 53.2 to 52.6.

It’s not looking good
In the USA, cracks are beginning to show. 
The economy contracted an annualised 
1.6% in Q1 2022, marginally worse than 
a 1.5% contraction expected. It is the first 
contraction since the pandemic-induced 
recession in 2020 as record trade deficits, 
supply chain issues, labour shortages and 
astronomical inflation weigh heavily. 

During the ECB’s annual conference, 
Fed Chair, Jerome Powell, noted that 
the United States economy remains “in 
pretty strong shape” and that the economy 
is well positioned to withstand tighter 
monetary policy, while avoiding recession 
or a significant rise in the unemployment 
rate, as he hopes growth will remain 
positive. This was similar to the language 
used by ECB President, Christine Lagarde, 
with a firm view on necessary monetary 
policy requirements, while remaining 
optimistic on future growth prospects.  
It is a balancing act that central banks 
globally are battling with. 

Markets were relatively tame overnight 
with the S&P up slightly, while European 
markets were lower, ranging between 
0.2%-1.9%. Asian markets performed 
much the same, as the unsurprising risk  
off tone in markets continues. 

The NZD/USD is down further today, closer 
to the 0.6000 level currently holding at 
0.6224, and the NZD/AUD is currently 
holding at 0.9047. 
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